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“WINDS 20 TO 25 KNOTS OUT 
of the east-northeast, seas eight to 
10 feet, squalls in the southeastern 
Bahamas.” Over and over again. 
After the eighth day of receiving 
the same forecast, we were getting 
frustrated. My husband, Hans, our 
cat and I left Baltimore, Md., on 
Whisper, our 1975, 27-foot Albin 
Vega that happens to be two years 
older than either of us, to sail to the 
Bahamas and the Caribbean for a 
three year cruise. 
    At the end of May we were in 
George Town, Bahamas, anxious 
to begin our journey to Luperon 

on the north coast of the Domini-
can Republic. At the outset of our 
cruise south, we had only been 
sailing for about two years on the 
Chesapeake Bay and neither of us 
had any blue-water sailing experi-
ence. Even though we had read all 
the books and had our theory down 
pat, we were definitely novices and 
now we were setting out on a voy-
age that was longer and more chal-
lenging than any trip we had done 
before. George Town has gotten 
stuck with the nickname “Chicken 
Harbor” because cruisers from 
North America who made it there 

by day-sailing and island hopping 
can’t go any further without making 
at least a couple overnight passages. 
Many boats turn around and head 
back for the States once they stick 
their noses out and get a taste of 
the unbridled Atlantic Ocean—we 
hoped we wouldn’t be one of them.

CONVENTIONAL WISDOM
    !e main challenge with the 
passage from Chicken Harbor to 
Luperon is that you are constantly 
fighting the easterly trade winds 
and the west-flowing current. For 
guidance on the trip we were using 

Young cruisers take an 
offbeat route from the 
Bahamas to the Dominican Republic 
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a well-thumbed copy of Bruce Van 
Sant’s guide A Gentlemen’s Guide 
to Passages South. It has become 
accepted as conventional wisdom 
to follow Van Sant’s advice to first 
head northeast from George Town 
to Conception Island to get a better 
angle on the easterly trade winds 
and, indeed, everyone we talked to 
planned on taking this route. But, 
with the unrelenting east-northeast 
winds, it was impossible for us to 
get to Conception Island with our 
27-foot monohull and 13.5-horse-
power diesel engine. We needed a 
di"erent strategy. 
    An additional weather feature 
we needed to take into account 
was the development of Tropical 
Storm Barry in the Gulf of Mexico. 
Barry was heading to Florida and 
was forecast to bring 24 hours of 

very rare southwest winds to the 
southeastern Bahamas in a few days. 
George Town was relatively close to 
Barry’s projected path and would 
not see very much moderation in 
the winds, just a change in wind 
direction and lots of squalls. If we 
wanted to take advantage of these 
southwest winds, we needed to get 
south and east. 

ALTERNATE STRATEGY 
    !e alternate strategy we de-
veloped was to use the current 
conditions to sail southeast all the 
way to the southern tip of Acklins 
Island. !is would leave us in the 
lee of both Long Island and Acklins 
Island for the majority of the time. 
From Acklins Island we would then 
be able to strike out either northeast 
to Mayaguana, or, if the forecast 

for southwest winds held true, sail 
due east to Providenciales, or Provo 
as it is usually called, in the Turks 
and Caicos. It seemed like a logical 
plan, but I was still nervous since 
everyone we talked to was planning 
on taking the conventional route to 
Conception Island. I kept playing 
the devil’s advocate, trying to find 
flaws with our strategy and wish-
ing that someone could tell us with 
certainty that we were doing the 
right thing.
    So, with butterflies in my stom-
ach, we motored out of Chicken 
Harbor in the morning calm at 6 
a.m. on May 30, 2007 with two 
other sailboats. By 9 a.m. we were 
in the lee of Long Island, but even 
there the wind was blowing about 
20 to 25 knots with a short three-to 
four-foot chop. Close-hauled on a 

Kristen restitching the jib, with assistance from Kit Kat

Ph
ot

os
 b

y 
Ha

ns
 E

ric
ss

on



Blue Water Sailing 

 CLASSIC PASSAGES

30

port tack with two reefs in the main 
and three rolls in the jib we were 
doing 5 knots at 30 degrees of heel. 
It was a wet ride, but we were hap-
py with how the boat was pointing. 
Unfortunately, the other two boats 
were having trouble keeping the 
same course and by noon they de-
cided to turn around. At that point 
we knew we would sail the rest of 
the way to Provo alone. We still felt 
confident in our plan, but knew we 
would miss the sense of security of 
traveling in the company of others. 
Our confidence got another dent 
at 1:35 p.m. when the UV-cover of 
the jib ripped. We quickly rolled 
it up, turned the engine on and 
motor-sailed to the closest anchor-
age, about one hour away. We spent 
the entire afternoon restitching the 
UV-cover by hand—a necessary but 
laborious process. 
    !e next day proved that stories 
told over cold beers about burying 

the rail and beating to windward 
with green water coming into the 
cockpit are a lot more entertaining 
in the telling than the doing. Tropi-
cal Storm Barry was due to cross 
Florida in two days so we wanted 
to reach the southern tip of Ack-
lins Island before the winds started 
clocking from the northeast towards 
the east and then the south. !e 
wind was blowing around 25 knots 
from the east-northeast and, as 
expected, the seas increased to six to 
eight feet as we left the lee of Long 
Island. We trimmed the sails and set 
the autopilot and, even though we 
were uncomfortable, I felt safe and 
secure. I found myself thinking that 
less than a year ago, back on the 
Chesapeake Bay, we would never 
have left the marina if the winds 
were stronger than 15 knots and the 
seas were over three feet. Certainly, 
we would never have dreamed of 
sailing in over 20 knots of wind 

with six-foot seas! We arrived at 
nightfall and spent an uncomfort-
able night anchored in the Bight of 
Acklins. !e next day, however, we 
had a sparkling beam reach to the 
southern tip of Acklins Island.

THE EDGE OF THE WORLD
    Just three days out of the hustle 
and bustle of George Town, where 
as many as 500 boats may be an-
chored at the height of the season, 
we were anchored by ourselves 
with our stern to the open ocean, 
probably the only cruising boat 
within 100 miles. We were about 
halfway to Provo and it felt as if we 
were at the edge of the world. !e 
island had a feeling of desolation; 
the landscape was stark desert with 
rocks and scrubby bushes and the 
nearby town was quiet and slow. I 
began to get more and more ner-
vous about the next leg of the jour-
ney. It was the first time on our trip 
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that we were in a completely un-
protected anchorage, with no snug 
harbor with all-around protection 
nearby. Chicken Harbor was 112 
nautical miles to the northwest and 
Provo was 130 nautical miles to the 
east—neither was an easy day sail 
and we hadn’t seen another sailboat 
for two days. Even after Hans and I 
discussed the weather, the sea-going 
strength of Whisper and our past 
voyages, my fears were only some-
what allayed. We listened to the 
NOAA O"shore report as Tropical 
Storm Barry crossed Florida and 
traveled up the southeast coast of 
the U.S. as predicted. And, as we 
had hoped, we were forecast to 
have southwest winds the next day. 
We had a window to sail directly to 
Provo! 
    !e 130-nautical mile trip start-
ed o" with porpoises swimming at 
our bow and bidding us farewell 
as we left the Bahamas, just as 

they had greeted us four months 
earlier. Unfortunately, the south-
west winds died by mid-morning 
and we were motoring in flat, calm 
seas. It was like riding a Greyhound 
bus: boring, slow and hard on your 
butt! Our boredom was suddenly 
interrupted at 9:15 p.m. when the 
engine slowed and then stalled. My 
stomach lurched as we bobbed on 
the dark, windless sea at least 35 
miles from land. I told myself that 
even though there was currently no 
wind, we were on a sailboat with 
an alternative means of propulsion 
and had enough food and water for 

weeks. My rational brain told me 
we were OK, but I still felt uneasy 
drifting in what seemed like the 
middle of nowhere. From previous 
experience, we assumed the cause 
was air in the fuel lines, so Hans 
bled the high-pressure lines many 
times, and finally, around 1 a.m. the 
engine ran smoothly. It appeared 
that we had solved the problem and 
the rest of the trip to Provo was 
uneventful.
    After an early morning arrival on 
June 4, we spent two days in Provo 
reveling in the comforts of a highly 
developed island. We ate in restau-

Hans and Kristen underway in the 
Bight of Acklins. A peaceful sunset, 
opposite, in Sapodilla Bay, Turks and 
Caicos
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rants, swam in the freshwater pools 
at the resorts and shopped at the 
American-style grocery store. By the 
time we left, we were well-rested, 
clean and our stomachs were full.

THE FINAL PASSAGE
    !e final leg of the journey was 
divided into three stages: first, sail-
ing southeast to cross the Caicos 
Banks; second, sailing southeast 
across the Turks Passage to Big Sand 
Cay; and finally sailing 80 miles 
due south to Luperon. 
    We listened to Chris Parker of 
the Caribbean Weather Center, 
copied NOAA’s O"shore reports 
and downloaded weatherfaxes to get 
a complete weather picture. Early 
on the morning of June 7, we sailed 
out of the anchorage at Sapodilla 
Bay in Provo and motorsailed across 
the Caicos Banks. !e trip was 
more di#cult than we had expect-
ed. !e wind and seas were higher 
than forecast, and eye-ball naviga-
tion through the uncharted shal-
low coral heads scattered across the 

banks was nerve racking. We took 
turns standing on the cockpit seat 
and looking over the dodger to spot 
the coral heads, shouting “head up” 
or “fall o"” to the person steering.
    To add to our stress, the engine 
began stalling again. Hans bled the 
injectors almost every hour, until 
the problem got so frequent that we 
turned the engine o" and tacked 
the last few miles to our anchor-
age. It soon became clear that water 
had been leaking into the fuel tank 
through the fuel fill on the side 
deck, causing algae to grow in the 
tank. !e algae had gotten stirred 
up from all the pounding we had 
been doing and was clogging the 
fuel filters. When the filters became 
su#ciently clogged, the vacuum 
created by the fuel pump allowed 
air to be sucked into the fuel lines 
through the rubber gaskets on the 
filters. We usually add an algaecide 
to the fuel tank every time we refu-
el, but apparently that hadn’t been 
enough. Hans changed the filters 
and bled the injectors again, but we 

knew we had just put a Band-Aid 
on the problem since the fuel was 
still contaminated. We would have 
to sail as much as possible from 
Ambergris Cay to Luperon without 
relying on the engine.
    !e next morning, we sailed thir-
ty miles to Big Sand Cay, Van Sant’s 
recommended staging point for 
the trip to Luperon. It was a rough 
and wet sail to windward, but we 
were rewarded with one of the most 
beautiful islands we had visited so 
far on our trip. Big Sand Cay is 
undeveloped and, except for the 
lighthouse, devoid of human pres-
ence. We were the only boat there 
and it felt like we had discovered 
our own tropical paradise. !e wa-
ter was crystal clear and the seabed 
was covered with fine white sand. A 
short walk on the windward side of 
the island yielded flip flops, water 
jugs, driftwood, kids’ toys, glass 
bottles and countless sea beans. We 
were just 80 miles from Luperon, 
we had done almost all of our east-
ing and the weather was dry and 

Whisper anchored at picturesque Big Sand Cay, 80 miles north of Luperon. An early morning landfall in the Dominican 
Republic, opposite
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sunny with moderate trade winds. 
My doubts and anxiety began to 
fade away. I felt like I was finally 
settling into the voyaging lifestyle, 
and I was actually beginning to 
enjoy myself. After a celebratory 
dinner of spaghetti Bolognese with 
a bottle of red wine, we decided to 
stay another day to rest and explore 
the island some more.

WELCOMING SALUTATIONS
    But, as all sailors know, weather 
dictates all of our decisions. After 
listening to the forecast the next 
morning, we decided to forgo island 
exploration and leave that day for 
Luperon. It turned out to be a good 
decision. We sailed the entire way 
on a close reach with 15 to 20 knot 
winds out of the east and three to 
five foot seas. It was a fast sail and, 

to time our arrival with sunrise, we 
gradually reduced sail to slow down.     
    As I took naps down below, I 
could feel Whisper creak and groan 
as she pushed through the seas. 
Occasionally a large wave would 
hit the side of the hull, sounding 
much louder and serious than it 
really was. At 6:41 p.m. we sighted 
a freighter on the horizon. We kept 
a close watch on the ship and it 
passed about a quarter-mile in front 
of us just 15 minutes later. While 
o"shore we had been scanning the 
horizon every 20 minutes, but with 
the passing of this freighter in such 
a short time we decided to change 
this practice to every 15 minutes.
    As the sun began to light the sky, 
the towering peaks of Hispaniola 
rose up in front of us and we be-
came almost giddy with excitement. 

We motored into the harbor just 
after sunrise and were greeted by 
the sounds of roosters, motorcycles, 
dogs, cows and the welcoming salu-
tations from other cruisers.
    Today, after having talked with 
other cruisers who took the more 
conventional route from Chicken 
Harbor, we realize that we had a 
significantly easier trip than most 
other boats who pounded to 
windward most of the way. 
    !e trip was the first real blue 
water passage of our sailing careers 
and it has given us greater con-
fidence in our abilities and our 
judgment. Going to bed that night, 
with the sound of merengue music 
drifting across the harbor, we were 
exhausted but proud of our progress 
and happy with our decision to take 
the route less traveled. 


